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FROM THE PRESIDENT

Dear SCANZ members,
Welcome to 2004 !

You might think it a little late in the year to be saying that,
but this happens to be the first “Letter from the President”
written in 2004. We are somewhat belated in getting the
newsletter out because of a change in editor, with Brian
Skelton stepping down recently. Needless to say, it took
some time to find a replacement. However I am very happy
to announce that Geoff Jameson (Massey University, NZ)
has accepted the challenge. Welcome aboard, Geoff!

So now to the news. And, unless you have been living in a
vacuum (tube) this past year, it won’t be news to you that
Australia is well on the way to having a synchrotron. The
Victorian Government has contributed $157M towards the
synchrotron including the building and the storage ring at a
sitt near Monash University. The beamlines are in the
process of being designed and developed and four
beamlines are expected to be delivered in 2007. Another 5-8
beamlines are due a year or so thereafter. Raising the funds
for the beamlines is still in progress, despite the short
timeline for their design and delivery.

Next year will be a busy one for we SCANZ
crystallographers, with both the Crystal24 conference and
IUCr Congress to be held. Steve Wilkins and Co have been
busy arranging the Crystal24 meeting, to be held in April in
the delightful village of Marysville in Victoria. Further
details can be found elsewhere in the newsletter. The IUCr
congress will take place in Florence in August 2005. I was
fortunate to be involved in the program deliberations for the
congress and, although not yet formally approved by the
IUCr Executive, I can tell you confidentially that the
program is an excellent one. It is anticipated that the
SCANZ 1987 fund will provide student support for both
conferences, though details are yet to be finalised.
Information on applications, funding limits, timelines and
eligibility will be sent to SCANZ members by email later
this year. Don’t forget to pay your subscription!

The SCANZ executive agreed recently that it would set
aside up to $2000 pa (beginning in 2005) for projects in
Australia and NZ that raise awareness of science or improve
our members’ access to new techniques. In the past, events
have been supported on an ad hoc basis, and most recently
these have been in the form of support for workshops,
school contests and postcards for commemorative events.
We will call for applications in the next newsletter, and
these will be evaluated by a sub-committee with the results

published in the following newsletter.

Finally, and on a sad note, David Blow and John Cowley,
two world-renowned leaders in crystallography, and Francis
Crick, Nobel laureate for the structure of DNA, passed
away in 2004. It is timely to remember their pioneering
contributions to our field, and obituaries for these scientists
are included in this issue of the newsletter.

With best wishes to all,
Jenny Martin

AUSTRALIAN SYNCHROTRON

In the last several months two new contributors to the
beamline pool have been announced: ANSTO and New
Zealand:

1 July 2004: ANSTO provides$5 million boost for the
Australian synchrotron

The Minister for Innovation, John Brumby, today
announced the Australian Nuclear Science and Technology
Organisation (ANSTO) would provide $5 million towards
initial beamlines planned for the Australian Synchrotron.
Mr Brumby said the funding commitment was great news
for the project, on top of the over $15 million committed by
Melbourne University, Monash University, the CSIRO and
Scoresby-based company MiniFAB.

"ANSTO is a very welcome foundation partner in the
Australian Synchrotron, which is on track and on budget to
open in 2007," he said. "It's terrific that Australia's leading
science organisations are contributing towards one of the
most significant investments in Australia's scientific
infrastructure for decades."

ANSTO's Executive Director, Dr Ian Smith, said ANSTO
was delighted to contribute to the development of the
Australian Synchrotron.

"The Australian Synchrotron Research Program (ASRP),
run out of ANSTO, offers researchers opportunities to use
overseas synchrotrons, but we need our own national
facility," Dr Smith said. "The ASRP and ANSTO have
grown the user base for Australia's own synchrotron
facility, and ANSTO is now a proud partner in building the
Australian Synchrotron: landmark infrastructure that will
keep this nation at the forefront of science."

Mr Brumby said strong partners such as ANSTO would
help make the Australian Synchrotron a truly national
centre for research excellence.



12 August 2004: New Zealand joins synchrotron
partnership

Victoria’s Premier, Steve Bracks, and New Zealand’s
Minister for Research, Science and Technology, Pete
Hodgson, today announced New Zealand had agreed in
principle to contribute AUDS$5 million towards the
Australian Synchrotron beamlines.

Mr Bracks said scientific collaboration between New
Zealand and Australia was vital for the economic
development of both countries, and warmly welcomed New
Zealand participation in the Australian Synchrotron project.

Mr Hodgson said the Australian Synchrotron would give
the New Zealand science community ready access to an
essential tool for groundbreaking research.

“The Victorian Government has been bold and farsighted in
committing to the capital cost of this crucial science
infrastructure,” Mr Hodgson said. “New Zealand R&D will
benefit substantially, and our in-principle commitment
announced today will give this nation a seat at the table in
determining how the facility develops. “Like Australia,
New Zealand has so-called ‘suitcase scientists’ forced to go
to the Northern Hemisphere to undertake leading edge
R&D. This new Australian facility will bring the tools they
need much closer.”

Victoria’s Innovation Minister, John Brumby, said the
funding commitment was great news for the project, on top
of the over $20 million committed by Melbourne
University, Monash University, the CSIRO, ANSTO and
Scoresby-based company MiniFAB.

“With the support of New Zealand and these organisations,
we are on track to have all the beamline funding in place
well before the facility is commissioned,” Mr Brumby said.

New Zealand's contribution to the synchrotron will be
funded equally by the New Zealand Government and
research providers, including universities and Crown
Research Institutes (i.e. a 50:50 split between government
and providers). The Government is also committing, on a
similar basis, funding for operating costs.

[Newsletter Editor: This direct Government involvement
marks a significant and vital change in science-funding
policy in New Zealand]

ASCA'04
6TH MEETING OF THE ASIAN
CRYSTALLOGRAPHIC ASSOCIATION
HONG KONG, 27-30 JUNE 2004

From Ted Baker:

AsCA 2004 provided a return to a central Asian location,
Hong Kong, after last year’s very successful Broome
meeting. It was also a reminder of how much we, in
Australia and New Zealand, benefit from being part of the
wider AsCA community. The ride in from the airport was
stunning, with its views of clusters of high-rise buildings
sprouting up against a backdrop of green hills, with the
harbour in the foreground. It is years since I was last in
Hong Kong. It has changed, of course, but it is still full of
energy and colour, and the food was great. For the

conference we found ourselves up in the hills, at the
relatively new Hong Kong University of Science and
Technology, - exceptionally good facilities, and a
spectacular view looking out over the sea. It was also
curious to see how much, both at HKUST and in Hong
Kong proper, had been sponsored by the Hong Kong Jockey
Club!

Scientifically, the meeting was excellent. With three
parallel streams of microsymposia, over two and a half
days, 1 found myself mostly in the biological,
macromolecular sessions. At first sight the attendance in
this area seemed quite small, and the number from Australia
and New Zealand was disappointing — I do think we should
support AsCA better than this. On the other hand, the
quality was extremely high. Broad themes included
molecular recognition, including drug development,
assemblies, and structural genomics. Personal highlights
included Satoshi Murakami’s description of multidrug
efflux machinery, Soichi Wakasuki’s dissection of some of
the many complexes involved in vesicle transport, and Peter
Colman’s (impromptu) discussion of bifunctional
neuraminidase/haemagglutinin proteins from paramyxo-
viruses. There were fascinating accounts of quite different
structural genomics initiatives (but with rather similar
conclusions) from Bostjan Kobe and Ming Luo, and some
very exciting views into the future, via the Japanese
structural genomics initiative, Japan 3000. These included
some creative new approaches to crystallization, various
robotic developments, and a new X-ray detector 100 times
more sensitive than a CCD. It was also an eye-opener to me
to see how macromolecular crystallography is expanding in
Asia, with new groups from Korea, Hong Kong, Taiwan
and Thailand all well represented on top of strong
contingents from Japan and India.

Ian Williams, Alvin Siu and their willing helpers made this
a superb meeting. Great facilities, food, and entertainment —
from the energetic Chinese dragon dance that opened it to
the harbour cruise and the closing dinner generously
sponsored by Rigaku. And I’ll also remember the heat — a
tropical blast on stepping outside. Auckland seemed
blessedly cool (some might say cold) on getting home!

From Brendan Kennedy: /

The Sixth Conference of the Asian Crystallographic
Association (ASCA) was held at the Hong Kong University
of Science and Technology June 27-30 2004. In addition to
a full (in every sense) social program delegates were treated
to some exciting science. As noted in the opening address
some of the most dramatic growth in crystallographic
facilities is occurring in Asia, with new synchrotrons and
neutron sources being constructed. In this context the
quality of the science coming from the existing facilities
was as breathtaking as the conference surrounds. Personal
highlights from the meeting were the presentation by Prof
Akimitsu on novel superconductors. The number of new
superconductors, found by this group and their structural
diversity, was amazing. This was closely followed by a
second plenary lecture given by Professor Peng on metal
containing polymers. Australian science was well
represented by both the old guard Chris Howard and the
new blood Valeska Ting talking on structural complexity in
perovskites. If there was one disappointment for me at this
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meeting it was the small number of Australian and New
Zealand post-graduate students in attendance.

The future program of ASCA meetings was also sorted out
.in the Council meeting that saw that saw Prof Vijyan
elected as president. 2005 sees the IUCR congress, in 2006
ASCA will meet jointly with the Japanese Society of
Crystallographers in Tsukuba. Then in 2007 there will be a
full ASCA meeting most probably in Taiwan

TREASURER’S REPORT

I* July 2003 — 31° June 2004

The accounts are presented for the period 1* July 2003 -
31°* June 2004. Funds currently held by the Treasurer have
increased by 8.3% over this period. Income from
membership fees, bank interest, and profits derived from
SCANZ meetings continues to adequately fund the
Society’s expenditure.

The share of the profits from the Broome meeting is
foreshadowed to add a further $7005 in the next financial
year. Advances to facilitate the organisation of CRYSTAL-
24 to be held at Marysville, Victoria, 29™ March — 1% April
2005, are likely to be of the order of $6000.

The Society had two major expenses for the promotion of
crystallography in the current financial year. Firstly a
$1250 contribution towards producing postcards showing a
X-ray diffraction image obtained from a DNA fibre. This
was part of the celebrations marking the 50 anniversary of
the determination of the DNA double helix structure. The
project was jointly funded by the Australian Academy of
Science and SCANZ. The second expenditure comprised
payments of ~$500 each towards the costs of the RACI
NSW Crystal Growing Competitions for 2003 and 2004.

A payment of $500 towards the costs of running a protein
crystallisation workshop, to be held in Brisbane on 4
November 2004, has been authorised for the next financial
year. All subsequent promotional support by SCANZ will
be subjected to a yearly review process and limited to an
annual budget of $2000.

Membership of SCANZ to both FASTS (Federation of
Australian Scientific and Technological Societies) and
AsCA (Asian Crystallographic Association) were also
funded.

Location of Funds (All figures listed in A$)

CBA cheque account 5,546.64
CBA Term Deposit 1 matures 11/11/04 @ 5.3% 56,911.16
CBA Term Deposit 2 matures 11/11/04 @ 5.2% 23,686.28
CBA Term Deposit 3 matures 15/11/04 @ 4.4% 5,000.00
Total 91,144.08
(c.f. Total 31% June 2003 as reported at Broome $84,180.59 )
Income
Membership Fees 2,679.76
Bank Interest 4,728.62
Couran Cove meeting' 2,961.40
Broome meeting” 5,000.00
Total 15,369.78

Notes:

! This figure includes repayment of $2000 advance plus profit of $961.

2 This figure is $535.79 less than the total advanced to the meeting
organisers. However a payment of $7005 will be forthcoming in the
next financial year from the profit made from the meeting.

Expenditure
Expenses for 1987 Fellow at Broome 3,535.79
DNA postcard 1,250.00
RACI Crystal Growing Competition® 1,013.50
Broome scholarship” 900.00
FASTS subscription 830.00
Newsletter Printing and Postage 378.40
AsCA subscription 240.00
Bank and government account fees 109.60
Science meets Parliament’ 100.0
Website parkirig fee 49.00
Total 8,406.29
Notes:
®  $513.50 for 2003 and $500 for 2004
4 One scholarship cheque not cashed until this financial year
Expenses paid for Darren Goossens to attend Science meets
Parliament day to represent SCANZ
Paul Carr
FUTURE CONFERENCES and

WORKSHOPS

Crystal Growing Workshop

A workshop on protein crystallization will take place at the
University of Queensland (UQ), Brisbane, on Wednesday 3
November 2004. The objective of the workshop is to
introduce state-of-the-art methods and strategies for protein
crystallization to researchers actively involved in structural
biology projects, and also to researchers interested in
pursuing structural biology research in the future. The
principal invited speaker will be Janet Newman from San
Diego who will be conducting a large part of the workshop,
with local experts contributing other aspects. The workshop
will also incorporate demonstrations using robotic
equipment.

The workshop will be limited to 50 participants on a first-
come basis. Registration will include a full-day workshop,

" plus lunch and moming/afternoon teas. Registration is $50

+$5 GST ($30 +$3 GST for students); but a discount fee of
$25 +$2.50 GST ($15+8$1.50 for students) is available for
SCANZ members through the generous support of SCANZ.

To register, visit the website (wcich will be ready in early
September):
http://www.imb.ug.edu.aw/index.html?page=20855

SCANZ Meeting
CRYSTAL-24
Tuesday 29th March to lunchtime Friday 1 April, 2005
Marysville, Victoria

Marysville is a picturesque village verging on state forest
and at the foot of Lake Mountain (a popular X-country
skiing area) and is located about 90km from Melbourne
(across the Great Divide and past many renowned wineries













